
Westborough Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

June 28, 2016

6:30 p.m. – 8:40 p.m.

Present:  Chairman Johnson, Vice Chairman Drewry, Selectmen Barrette, Emery and Tretter

Also Present:  Jim Malloy, Town Manager, Kristi Williams, Assistant Town Manager/HR Director
Request to Approve the Minutes of June 14, 2016
Selectman Barrette‘s motion to approve the minutes of June 14, 2016 amending the typo on page 3 in the motion appointing Kevin O’Loughlin “starting at P-4, Step 4” to “P-4, Step2” was seconded by Selectman Tretter.  Vote:  5-0
Request to Approve a Class I Dealer License for Herb Chambers Maximus, Inc. dba Herb Chambers Nissan of Westborough / Attorney William Bloom

Attorney Bloom and Devan Sullivan, new General Manager for the Nissan Dealership, came before the Board.  Attorney Bloom explained that Herb Chambers is buying the Glick Nissan dealership at 273 Turnpike Road and plans to move it to the current Hyundai franchise at 75 Otis Street, which is closing. This is a larger and newer facility with more parking.  The purchase will close on July 11, 2016 and a temporary license is needed to operate at 273 Turnpike Road while the assets are transferred and the Hyundai franchise is terminated.  Selectman Johnson asked what will happen to the 273 Turnpike Road property and Attorney Bloom noted that they are not going to use it and may sell it once the move is finalized.

Selectman Barrette‘s motion to grant a Class I Dealer License to Herb Chambers Maximus, Inc. d/b/a Herb Chambers Nissan of Westborough at 273 Turnpike Road with a maximum number of 132 vehicles on the lot was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0
Selectman Barrette‘s motion to grant a Class I Dealers License to Herb Chambers Maximus, Inc. d/b/a Herb Chambers of Nissan of Westborough at 75 Otis Street subject to the existing conditions of operations and a limit of 411 cars as designated on the site plan was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Discussion:  Attorney Bloom noted that they will have to go before the Zoning Board of Appeals to deal with the signage issues.  Vote:  5-0
Discussion of 300th Anniversary Committee Store & Fundraising / Beth Surber, The Gifting Tree
Charles Surber came before the Board and noted that while he not in opposition to the 300th Anniversary Committee his intent is to ensure that fundraising efforts do affect their business and others in Town.  He spoke to his understanding of the issues, questioned their business plan and expressed concerns regarding the possible conflict of interest for committee members to sell their own artwork in the store.
The Board provided their comments of support for the Committee and commended the work that they are doing.  It was noted that there were no other Town businesses present supporting the Surber’s concerns.  The consignment process was explained by Committee members and Beth Surber, owner of The Gifting Tree reviewed the consignment arrangement in her store.  The Board further noted that the Town Manager consulted Town Counsel and the Department of Revenue and they deemed that the actions of the Committee are perfectly legal.  Other towns’ practices were explored and were found to be the same and the two previous Anniversary Committees held the same type of celebrations and there were no issues.  Mr. Malloy pointed out that the State is aware of these functions and therefore has created the regulations to administrate them.  The Board asked the Surbers to consider participating in the celebration.
Westborough Police Officers Union Fundraising Efforts / Officers Michael Daniels and Christopher Atchue

Officers Daniels and Atchue came before the Board and reviewed their upcoming fundraising efforts.  The campaign will begin in the summer and continue through fall.  They presented some of the events they are holding and where the funds will be donated.  They will be using All Pro Productions Company to conduct the telephone campaign which will begin on August 1, 2016 and they have a 3-year contract with them.  Officer Daniels noted that they have not had any issues in the past calling residents and businesses, they will design the script that will be used and will ensure that they identify themselves correctly.  The money raised will be given back to the community.  Officer Atchue reviewed list of donation recipients in and outside of Westborough.
Selectman Emery stressed the importance that the public are informed when they are called that the donations are going back to the community. Selectman Drewry asked what percentage they keep and Officer Daniels noted that they keep 37% and it has ranged from $7K - $12K in the past.  Selectman Barrette asked that they try to discourage certain fundraising practices that put pressure on residents.  Selectman Tretter noted that the script should include the statement that the funds are not being raised for the Police Department.
Franklin Avenue – Temporary Two-Way Traffic / Steve Doret
Mr. Doret came before the Board and reviewed the issues with Franklin Avenue being a one-way street.  The Gibbons Middle School renovation project construction company has requested the installation of an entrance and exit gate in the front of the building that would be secured during the day through the summer.  The conversion would allow Franklin Avenue residents access to their homes during the day.  Mr. Malloy noted that the list of legally approved one-way streets according to the Town’s Traffic Rules and Regulations does not include Franklin Avenue as the correct procedure to change it was not followed.  He advised that the Board should go through the correct process to change it after the summer construction period. 
Selectman Barrette’s motion approving Franklin Avenue as a two-way street through the end of August was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0 
Request to Appoint Selectman Tretter to the Open Space Preservation Committee / Selectman Johnson

Selectman Barrette‘s motion to appoint Selectman Tretter to the Open Space Preservation Committee for a term ending June 30, 2017 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0
Request to Execute the CarMax Perpetual Trail Easement Documents / Town Manager

Mr. Malloy noted that the Town has been working with CarMax since 2013 regarding the special permit requirement that they provide the Town with an easement, which was approved at Town Meeting.  A conflict between the easement and the section where a trail overlays the conservation restricted area was brought to his attention last week by the Conservation Officer.  The area in question was looked at by all parties and Mr. Malloy reviewed alternative solutions.  It was agreed that a 100-150 foot boardwalk style trail could potentially be constructed along the sidewalk that will not go into the conservation restricted area and CarMax gave written permission to move the light poles in order to accommodate this option.
Mr. Koenigsberg, Conservation Commission, noted that it is a good resolution and he formally submitted the Commission’s recently developed memorandum with the documentation explaining the issues with the easement as it was written.  He requested that when the Board accepts the easement a reference to the conservation restriction is included on the easement plan, which would be “Refer to Worcester District Registry of Deeds Book 911 Plan 125”.  Mr. Malloy will instruct the Town Engineer to record the information on the plan.  Selectman Emery asked for confirmation that the proposed new trail noted on the plan will not impact the restricted conservation area and Mr. Saari, Conservation Officer, assured the Board that it will affect the purpose of the conservation area. 
Garry Kessler, Conservation Commission, questioned whether it is the best solution, noted that there was a failure in the planning process, and asked the Town Manager to look into the process so that this will not happen again.  Mr. Malloy informed him that he had a productive meeting with Mr. Saari today and plans to meet with the Planning Board Chair as well to discuss and solidify the process.  Mr. Ferrera asked if there will be an impact to abutters when the lights are moved and Mr. Malloy explained why there would not be an impact.  Selectman Tretter commented on the easement process for the trails, that this is the first easement that will be approved, and it is a significant achievement. 
Selectman Tretter‘s motion to approve the easement agreement as authorized by Article 33 of the March 12, 2016 Annual Town Meeting, accepting all rights and obligations set forth in the attached Trail Easement to include a notification to that there should be referral to Book 911 Plan 125 was seconded by Selectman Barrette.  Vote:  5-0
Request to Approve Conservation Officer and Assistant Treasurer/Collector Job Descriptions / Assistant Town Manager/HR Director

Ms. Williams briefly reviewed the job descriptions that were approved at Town Meeting.
Selectman Barrette‘s motion to approve the proposed job descriptions for the positions of Assistant Treasurer/Collector and Conservation Officers was seconded by Selectman Tretter.

Vote:  5-0
Annual Reappointments
Selectman Barrette‘s motion to approve the reappointments for Philip Buxton on the Cultural Council for a term to expire 6/30/19; Kelley Donley on the Open Space Preservation Committee for a term to expire on 6/30/17; Earl Storey to the Recreation Commission for a term to expire on 6/30/19; Garry Kessler and Peter Bowman to the Sandra Pond/Conservation Area Wardens for term to expire on 6/30/17; James Brown as a non-voting member of the Trustees of Soldiers Memorials for a term to expire on 6/30/17; and Kelley Donley to the Walkup-Robinson Fund Committee for a term to expire on 6/30/19 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0
Animal Control Position
Mr. Malloy reviewed the items that he included in the Board’s packets.  He noted that according to Mass. General Laws the responsibilities of Animal Control Officer (ACO) have not been properly followed.  Mr. Malloy spoke to the number of calls received in Westborough and the surveys/comparisons of other towns that he generated.  He noted that he spoke with other Town Managers and there is interest in creating a regional Animal Control department.  Mr. Malloy recommended pursuing this before hiring a full or part-time ACO. 
The Board discussed the current coverage for Animal Control, the next steps and regionalization.  The Shrewsbury ACO is responding to Westborough’s calls and Mr. Malloy spoke with Chief Gordon and he said that it is working.  Selectman Emery requested that Chief Gordon and the DPW Director be invited to the next meeting to discuss their opinions as their departments are involved with the ACO services.  Other issues discussed were the ability to provide the Town with the most complete service it can, that there are different responders depending on the type of situation/animal, and the recommendation of the Service Level Study Committee.  Mr. Malloy was asked to obtain a list of calls received by the Police Department.  The Board agreed that the Town Manager should investigate and provide information on regionalization for the next meeting if possible so that all options can be considered by the Board in detail. 
Linda MacKendrick, a resident and State certified Animal Control Officer, came before the Board and expressed concern that certain situations may require immediate attention and regionalized services may be unable to respond quickly.  Mr. Malloy explained that regionalization would include abutting towns and may only be two.  The Town Clerk expressed concern regarding dog licensing and the follow up that is required and Selectman Johnson noted that it is a valid point, part of the job, and will be handled.  Selectman Emery requested a copy the job description and the documents that Ms. McKenzie handed out at the last meeting. 
Request to Approve the Westborough Police Superior Association’s Contract / Town Manager
Mr. Malloy reviewed the highlights of the contract negotiations and noted that there was a reasonable settlement regarding the stipends.
Selectman Barrette‘s motion to approve the contract between the Town of Westborough and the Westborough Police Supervisors’ Association for the years FY17 through FY19 was seconded by Selectman Tretter.  Discussion:  The contract will not become effective until Fall Town Meeting which is when the funding will be appropriated.  Vote:  5-0
Year End Transfers

Mr. Malloy informed the Board that there is a shortage in a street light account of $1,207 and there are available funds in the Building and Grounds Expense Account for miscellaneous electricity to cover the amount.  It does not require Advisory Finance Committee approval.
Town Manager Report



Mr. Malloy informed the Board that the Central MA Regional Planning Commission worked with the Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC), DPW, Planning and Police Departments to undertake a road safety audit at the rotary.  A private firm was hired to perform the audit and he distributed copies to the Board, which included short and long term solutions.  Mr. Malloy reviewed the some of the short term solutions, which would be low cost.  He recommended that he, the Police Chief, Town Planner and Selectman Tretter (BPAC) Meet with business and building owners.  Mr. Malloy will try to have information ready for the July meeting, but it may be August due to vacations.
Issues and Correspondence of the Selectmen
Selectman Tretter informed the Board the new flash crosswalk signs have been installed and reviewed the locations.  There are two more to be installed.  He also provided a brief update on the progress of the trail on East Main and Lyman Streets.  Selectman Tretter also commented that he has seen some inappropriate driving from the rotary along West Main and asked that the public drive more carefully.
Selectman Emery suggested that the Police Chief be asked to add more patrol of West Main Street.  She noted that she has received several calls about gypsy moth and Ms. Williams informed the Board that there is now a link on the Town website to Massachusetts Audubon with information.  Selectman Emery asked the Selectman Tretter and the Bicycle and Pedestrian Committee to take into consideration installing a yellow crosswalk sign on Summer Street just before Dairy Queen.  She spoke with Nelson Ball who suggested forming a Pickle Ball group for older adults and Selectman Johnson suggested that he meet with the Recreation Director and then present something to the Board.

Selectman Drewry noted that a new non-profit organization, Fishing for Warriors, was recently created for Veterans at the request of Al Lizotte, resident and businessman.  There will be a fundraising golf tournament in August and he reviewed the organization’s goal.
Selectman Barrette noted that the 300th Anniversary Committee provided copies of the letter with their schedule of events that will be mailed to residents and businesses.  He has received comments about the double lane on East Main Street and eliminating it.  It was required by MassDOT when the light was installed to get more traffic through the intersection.  The merge has accomplished what it was intended to and the Board agreed that it should not change.  The Town has been approved as a Dementia Friendly Community by Metro West Foundation as of October 1, 2016 and will receive the funding. 

Selectman Johnson noted that the Board will meet once in July on the 19th.  The Library Building has requested an hour on the agenda for a presentation and he asked to keep the agenda light.  The Board will meet next on August 23, 2016.  Selectman Johnson spoke to the unfortunate incident at the Gibbons Middle School, it was disappointing, and hopefully they will use it as a learning experience for the students and community.

Adjournment

Selectman Barrette‘s motion to adjourn at 8:40 p.m. was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0
Submitted by Paula M. Covino
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